
As we enter the summer season, rest assured
that members of SHCA’s Casino Committee

remain active and vigilant in their mission to
shepherd our community out of the dark valley
of having two casinos — Foxwoods and Sugar-
House — located on the waterfront. Heartening
legislative, legal, political and administrative
news keeps hope alive that our densely populated,
historic neighborhood will be saved from mega-
size slots parlors with their accompanying traffic
jams and jumbo-sized garages. 

Since our previous update in the May/June issue
of The Reporter, we have learned of a historic
lawsuit filed in federal court by the League of
Women Voters — the respected and nonpartisan
organization — against former Pennsylvania
Supreme Court Justice Ralph J. Cappy, alleging
that he upheld Pennsylvania’s slots/gambling
law (Act 71) in exchange for the legislature’s
approval of a pay raise for judges. Chief Justice

Cappy has denied the allegation and called it
“preposterous!” If the allegation is proved in
court, it could explain why the string of nine
Pennsylvania Supreme Court decisions has
upheld every aspect of the slots’ law — even
usurping Philadelphia’s zoning authority and
the city’s right to place a referendum on its
May 2007 ballot allowing citizens to vote on
the appropriate re-siting of casinos. We will
follow this litigation and keep you in the loop. 

On the legislative front, our two State Represen-
tatives, Mike O’Brien and Bill Keller, as well as
State Senator Vince Fumo, announced — on
April 30th — that they planned to introduce
companion bills in both the House and Senate
that would relocate these two casinos. The legis-
lation would establish a “collaborative, inclusive
process aimed at finding new locations for the
city’s gambling casinos.” This would involve state
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Wondering About All of the Street Work?
B Y  M A R T H A  L E V I N E ,  S A F E  A N D  S O U N D  C O M M I T T E E

Early in May, the No Parking signs went up
on streets like Pine and Spruce, and within

24 hours, if your car wasn’t moved, it was towed
to a spot several blocks away. Neighbors were
confused, with no clue as to what was happening.
Asking on-site contractors just led to a variety of
different and conflicting answers. Clouds of dust
rivaling a sandstorm in the Sahara were flying
everywhere. No one seemed to know what the
purpose of this street work was. The only good
thing about it was that workers moved pretty
quickly from one block to the next.

Since SHCA had never been notified about any
impending street work, we decided to check it
out. A telephone call to the Streets Department
led us to Ernie Cotilus, the department’s project
manager, who invited a few of us to a meeting
of key people. At that time, we finally found out
the nitty-gritty. 

The Center City SE Quadrant Improvement
Project, which was initiated in 1995, has plans to
make improvements within the area from Walnut
to South Street, and from Front to Broad Street.
You may have noticed South Street getting a total
makeover: new sidewalks, street lights, re-
surfacing of streets, new trees, new traffic signals.

Society Hill will get the following: 

New traffic signals: All intersections will get
new traffic signals, which will be interconnected
by a fiber-optic cable system. The system
involves a computer encased in a control box,
one at each intersection. These brown boxes
are 48" H x 30" D x 30" L, and will be affixed
to the ground. The purpose is to monitor and
control the flow of traffic by adjusting signals
to relieve congestion. It is supposedly safer
and more user-friendly for repairs. If there is a
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This has been a very full year. We have,
in numerous ways and on many fronts,

explored myriad facets of Society Hill life.
We have exchanged opinions about how, going
forward, we might best position our neighbor-
hood to prosper while still providing the standard
of community that brought us to Society Hill in
the first place. It is clear that most of us want
to ensure a healthy future without sacrificing
the other qualities which we value and to
which we are accustomed.

When I became president of the Civic
Association last May, I was aware of significant
issues facing Society Hill. I knew that there were
a number of different positions regarding these
issues. However, I did not fully anticipate the
degree of debate that has characterized the past
year. I think we have all grown because of our
impassioned exchanges. 

Summer comes at a good time. To varying
degrees, many of us modify our schedules
for the summer. We engage in activities that
replenish our spirits. We try to spend time with
friends and family. What was urgent may now be
considered merely critical. If possible, we take a
healthy and much-needed break from our “real
life” routine. I particularly like the summer,
because I slow down and take a closer look at the
solidity of my opinions. I try to distance myself
from what I believe. What are my beliefs and
opinions, and why do they exist? 

For me, this time of year is an opportunity
for deeper reflection. 

This past year’s manifest divisions surrounding
development issues was difficult for me personal-
ly and, I believe, others in the community.

It is time to take a break and appreciate that
Society Hill is peopled by a vocal citizenry of
diverse opinions. We do not all believe the
same things. This is good. 

We live in a wonderful community! Let’s embrace
the broad spectrum of opinions that provides
Society Hill dimension.

We will continue to work on issues that shape
Society Hill: beautification, development, crime,
property taxes, and the casinos continue to
require a close watch. Over the summer, think
about ways that you would like to see Society
Hill improve, and how you might participate:
effect the change you desire.

A broad base is our greatest asset.

Have a great summer.
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P R E S I D E N T ’ S  M E S S A G E

R I C H A R D  D E  W Y N G A E R T

The opposite is beneficial; from things that differ comes the 
fairest attunement; all things are born through strife

—Heraclitus
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Benjamin Franklin Benefactors ($1000+)
Yves Quintin & Rosanne Loesch 

Washington Benefactors ($500-$999)
Judith & Alvin Block 
Anine Burlingame
Richard and Susan de Wyngaert
Rochelle & Robert Dimmerman
Stephen & Marsha Klein 
Gene & Sueyun Locks
John & Kim Maxwell & Lenore Hardy 
Christine Mumm
David Seltzer & Lisa Roberts 
Paul & Melanie Snitzer
Kristine E. Whitemore, M.D.
Ann & Douglas Wilkerson

Jefferson Benefactors ($300-$499) 
John R. Alchin
Peter Baker & Cecille Goodrich 
Charles & Joan Bennison
Jean Bodine
Dale Brazale
Janet Burnham
Agnes Kan & Orhan Tuncay 
Gabriele Lee
Martha Levine & Howard Sedran 
Herb & Sissie Lipton
Madeline Miller & Gordon Leggett 
Kevin & Claudia Miller
Tom & Tania Rorke
Marie Scola
Ivy Silver & Steven Leshner
Susan & Jon Stiklorius
Rebecca Stoloff
Keri & Matthew White

Georgian Grantors ($150-$299) 
Dorothy & Stanley Abelson
Jane Ahn & Carol Park 
Jean Marie Arduino & Brian Walling 
Mr. & Mrs. Charles Bangert
Judith Elman & Ernest Barrett
Barry & Kathy Bernsten
Jack & Helen Bershad
Hans & Cherry Bombeck
David & Robin Boucher
Henry & Shirley Bowen
Jo Ann & Carter Buller
Francisco Carreno
Peter & Terry Conn
Kenneth & Elsie Cundy
Greg & Sue Dudkin
Michael Fitzgerald
Kenneth & Lisa Fleisher
Robert Gill
Joseph & Anne Jacovini
Mary Ann Keenan & Maxine Munter 

Daniel Kelley & Marie Keefe 
Sandra Kirsh & Zelda Gold 
Edward Klees & Jane Warriner 
Mary Louise Krumrine
Gavin & Susanne Lentz
Nancy Machinist
Jim McCaffery
James Moran
Jerrold & Marsha Moss
Arthur & Barbara Oldenhoff
Patricia Panzera
Doug & Tina Pappajohn
Mark Raymond& Brian Wengenroth 
Marsha & Richard Rothman
Paul & Barbara Schraeder
Irene Schrank
Mark Schutta
William & Susan Schwartz
H. Craig Lewis & Diane Semingson
Jon & Karen Sirlin
Hal and Carol Sox
Katherine Robinson & Harvey Stein 
David & Dorothy Stevens 
Barrie Trimingham
David & Lisa U’Prichard
Ann Verber
Gilbert & Cynthia White
Linda Witt & James Marsh 
Ele Wood
Kevin A. Yoder & Harvey L. Hurdle 

Federal Friends ($100-$149) 
Carole Abercauph
David Amburn & Jerry Jarosinski 
John & Kristina Antoniades
Harry & Marilyn Appel
Barru & Janine Arkles
Demetrius & Jacqueline Bagley
Orphee, Vivian & Gordon Baltuch
Salvatore Barbuto
Nathalie & Harvey Bartle
E. Harris Baum
Fahnya & Donald Bean
Mrs. L.B. Beardwood
Robert & Barbara Behar
Terri Anne Benedetto
Jane Biberman
Cordelia Biddle & Steve Zettler 
Jeffrey Block & Kristen Gleason 
Irvin Borowsky
Evelyn Bouden
Tom & Lisa Brady
Mary & Jim Brown 
Garrett Brown & Ellen Shire 
James Brown & Richard Keaveney 
Mel Buckman & Lee Gutman 
Robert & Doris Calman

John Rogers Carroll
Wayne Connor
Martha Cornog & Timothy Perper 
Gary Coren
Edwin & Patricia Coyle
Eric Cramer
B. J. & Howard Creskoff
Matt DeJulio & John Constantine 
Geoff & Lee Dennis
Fran Dietrich & Peter Capolino
Robert Devoe
Khanh Doan
Peter Dobrin & Glenn Holsten 
Elisabeth Doolan
Patricia Dowden
George Drach & Peggy Duckett 
Maxine & Don Dubin
Mario Economou & Jennifer Goldberg 
Alexander & Andrea Ehrlich
Michael Erdos & Diana Anhalt 
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph Evans
Dennis & Michael Faucher
Charlotte Fierman
Zoralda Fiol-Silva
Maria Luisa Flores
Marie & Joseph Forish
Elizabeth Fox
Ben-Zion Friedman
Caralyn Gilotti
Praveen Gollapudi & Rinu Jacob 
Roberta Golden
Joshua Goldwert & Jennifer Schwartz 
Frank & Joan Gorman
Kevin Gorman
Sonia & Steven Grasse
Harvey Grossman
Richard & Nancy Grove
Bonnie Halda
Michael Halpert
Bernice & Bernard Hamel
Hope & Tole Hart 
Robert & Mary Jo Hartz
Denny & Peggy Hatch
Chuck & Pat Hilpl
Renee & Randy Hobbs
Holder & Lipson Family
Kathleen Holtzer
John & Carmela Infanti
Julie Jensen & Robert Bryan 
Wieslawa Kaczanowska
Bill & Shaun Kane
Bobbi & Arthur Karafin
Lisa Karlin & Paula Cherner 
Lynn Karoly & Timothy Safford 
Don Kates & Brian Gordon 
Don & Karen Kaufman continued on page 7

S H C A  M A J O R  D O N O R S

Members Continue to Increase Support

SHCA is proud to report that 252 of its more than 1,000 members rose to the occasion in their
membership dues for 2008 — donating a total of $37,951 at the Federal Friends level ($100

or higher). Their additional donations are up 11% from the total of $33,349 in 2007, and almost
50% higher than the total of $25,350 in 2006. The generosity of these members has enabled SHCA
to increase its support of various neighborhood initiatives and maintain a healthy “rainy day fund.” 

Our hats are off to all the following SHCA members: 
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WEIXLER PETERSON LUZI
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Rebecca & Gilbert Kerlin
Rick Ketterer
Jonathan and Joan Kleinbard
Stephen Kobrin & Carol Fixman 
George Koch & Santo DiDonato 
Mark & Ellen Kogan
Rabbi William & Emily Kuhn
Laura Lane & David DeVoe 
Nancy Lanham
Pam Laws & Robert Whitelaw 
Lorna & John Lawson
George & Delores Lawson
Seth Laver & Lauren Hof 
Judy & Howard Levin
Michael Levitt
Peter & Kathy Linneman
Susan & Phil Lipkin
Diana Liu
Vick Lupica & Mark Page 
Fred Manfred
Howard Maniloff
David & Sandra Marcus
Ralph Marino
Alexis Berg and Joel Marmar
Michael McCally
Michele McDowall & Bryan Wittcowski 
Ruth & John McKevitt
Marian McGee & Ronald Reuben 
Larry Meehan & Susan Tomita 
Marilyn & Dave Meehan

Martha Moore
Roger Moss & Gail Winkler
Ray & Margaret Munch
Esther & Erik Murer
Joan Murphy
Cathy Neifeld
Kelly Nelson & Raymond Quaglia 
Liz & Dick Ostrander
Donna & Neil Paternoster
Kathleen & Edward Pereles
Joan Pileggi
George & Arlene Poulos
Richard Prange
Mike & Marion Pulsifer
William & Jill Raich
Stephanie Resnick
Tom & Barbara Rittenhouse
Donald H Jr. Roberts
Mr. & Mrs. Edward Robinson
Claire & John Rodgers
Lisa & Michael Rosen
David & Sarah Rosenberg
Carol & Norman Rosenthal
Cindy Roth 
Alan Rubin
Marvin & Rubin Sachs
Linda Sacks
Juhi Saigal-Shah
Vicki Sand & Roberta Bernstein 
Lisa Schwab

Luca & Dawn Sena
Bert & Phyllis Serota
Harvey Schwartz & Jan Felman
Ray & Judie Shapiro
Bruce & Susan Shapiro
Jeremy Siegel & Ellen Schwartz 
Mr. & Mrs. Beryl Simonson
Jocelyn Sivalingam
Garrett & Judith Smith
Nancy & Hedgman Smith
Lois Snyder
Bernard Spain
Robert & Joan Speck, Jr.
Larry & Ann Spector
Phil & Joan Steel
Richard &Mary Stengel
Jan & Connie Stephano
Jo Surpin
Ray& Nancy Swerdlow
Stuart & Janet Teacher
Roger & Nula Thanhauser
Anita Toby Lager
Jennifer Trofe
Sandra Vasak
Dilip Viswanath & Carmen Guerra 
Joseph Waldron
Steve Weixler
William White
Roger & Valerie Wood
Gerard & Dorothy Yablin

S H C A  M A J O R  D O N O R S
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H E A D  H O U S E  A N D  T H E  S H A M B L E S  

Soiree at the Shambles
Wednesday, September 10th, 7 p.m.

The Head House Conservancy — 
in partnership with the Society Hill

Civic Association, Queen Village Neighbors
Association, and the South Street HeadHouse
District — are planning a major fund-raising
event to help cover the cost of repairs and
improvements at Head House Square.

As you probably know, the colonnaded market
shed at Head House Square has the distinction
of being America’s only surviving Colonial-era
marketplace. Attached to this outdoor market
shed — called “the Shambles” — is our nation’s
oldest volunteer firehouse, built in 1805.
This city-owned structure was designated as a
National Historic Landmark in 1966. But neglect
and abuse caused its deterioration, and by the
late 1980s the Secretary of the Interior identified
it as a “threatened and endangered landmark.” 

In 1990 a group of concerned citizens from
Society Hill and Queen Village organized to
raise funds and repair the structure. The non-
profit Head House Conservancy raised more
than $200,000 — from friends and neighbors —
and fully restored the building, both inside and
out. Today the 203-year-old firehouse serves as
headquarters for the South Street HeadHouse
District, which manages the property. And once
again, the 262-year-old Shambles serves the
community as a Farmers’ Market — adding
new life to our streetscape while also
recalling the landmark’s unique history. 

Like any structure, however, Head House
Square requires maintenance and improvements.
A series of repairs and upgrades are currently
needed. Our coalition of concerned neighbors
and businesses is “cooking up” a wonderful
social event to help raise funds that will
contribute to preserving this historic treasure.
Here’s what you can do:

First, please attend our Soiree at the Shambles
on Wednesday night, September 10th. This will
be one weekday night when you won’t have to
cook or cleanup — because several of our area’s
most popular restaurants will be offering their
“signature” dishes. This is an opportunity to
meet and socialize with neighbors as well as
enjoy good food. Festive music will be provided
by a Settlement Music School band.

Are you wondering how much this worthy
community social will cost you? Not-to-worry!
All contributions to the Head House
Conservancy are tax-deductible, since it is a
501 [C] 3 tax-exempt organization. So please
consider any of these sponsorship roles:

• “Cobblestone Sponsors” will party
with us for a donation of $100 each. 

• “Brick Sponsors” will be given
recognition in our special Tribute
Book — for a gift of $200 each.

• “Shingle Sponsors” will be
invited to a special “Patron’s
Party” prior to the Soiree,
and also will be publicly
thanked in the Tribute
Book — at $500 each.

If you are already a member
of the Society Hill Civic
Association, you will receive
an invitation to the Soiree in
the mail. However, if you are
not a member, please let us
know and we’ll add your name to
the mailing list — so you, too, will
receive an invitation. Simply call Matt DeJulio
at 215-629-1288 or email mattdejulio@aol.com.

In addition, will you consider placing an ad in
our “Soiree Tribute Book” to help underwrite
the event?. Or perhaps you can sponsor a page
of “old” photos pertaining to this unique historic
site in our neighborhood. If you have any pictures
that feature Head House in some way, we hope
you’ll be willing to share them — so let us know. 

Needless to say, our Soiree Committee
welcomes any and all assistance to get this show
on the road! To volunteer, please contact either
Tania Rorke at 215-370-6485 or trorke@aol.com;
Bernice Hamel at 215-925-4363 or
bernicehamel@comcast.net; or Dave Hammond
at 215-413-3713 or daveatsshd@aol.com.

Together we can preserve our community’s
unique Colonial legacy while enjoying the
wonders of this 21st century. We look forward
to partying and celebrating with you on
September 10th, and, of course, we greatly
appreciate your generosity.

Join us 
for an 
evening of
food, frolic
and fun at
Head House
Square.

 



$5,000+
Ellen Cole Miller
Mrs. Esther G. Murer
David Seltzer
Society Hill Towers
Dave & Dottie Stevens

$2,000-$4,999
Donald & Fahnya Bean
Richard Cohen
Nancy Lanham
Rosanne Loesch & Yves Quintin 

$1,000-$1,999
Mrs. L. B. Beardwood
Judith Block
Nurya & Casey Blood
Matt DeJulio & John Constantine 
Richard & Nancy Grove
Stephen Klein
Fred Manfred
Constance Moore
Christine & Clifford Mumm
Katherine Robinson & Harvey Stein 
Joseph Schiavo & Janet Kalter 
Ron & Ellen Shaffer
Harold & Carol Sox
Jan & Connie Stephano
Rebecca Stoloff
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Ullman
Matthew & Keri White
Kristene Whitemore

$501-$999
District Council Port of Philadelphia
Stan & Libby Browne
Nick & Jean Bryan
Ralph & Carol Colabelli
Edwin & Patricia Coyle
Richard & Susan de Wyngaert
Willem & Ineke Dikland
James & Cynthia Eiseman
Bernice & Bernard Hamel
Gavin & Susanne Lentz
Christine & Michael Mahoney
Chris & Carolyn Matthews
Barbara & Tom Rittenhouse
Novis & Anna Smith
Paul & Melanie Snitzer
Thomas Suddath
Doug & Ann Wilkerson

$500 
Marilyn & Harry Appel
Karen Batchelder
Helen Bershad
Garrett Brown
Bulthup Studio

Therese & Peter Conn
Roger & Lucy Cox
Anthony Dean
George Drach & Peggy Duckett 
Greg & Sue Dudkin
Emma Halpert
Carmela & John Infanti
Bernice & Joseph Koplin
Pam Laws & Robert Whitelaw 
Martha Levine & Howard Sedran 
Sissie & Herbert Lipton
Theodore & Margaret Robb
Carole and Michael Rochester
Tania Rorke
Dr. Richard Rothman
Joseph Schatanoff
Roberta & Ronald Shaffer
Paul & Barbara Shraeder
Babette & Harvey Snyder
Dilip Viswanath & Carmen Guerra 
Wallace Wing

$250-$499
Stanley E. Abelson
John & Kristina Antoniades
Riva Lee Asbell
David & Suzanne Auten
Arthur & Teery Bartolozzi
Terrianne Benedetto
Jean & Barry Blumberg
Jean Bodine
Jonas & Anna Brachfeld
Dale Brazale
Janet Burnham
Robert Bury
Gary Coren
Frank DiCicco
Joan & George Dowdall
Teresa Fera Downtown Club
Delaware River Neighborhood Assn
Fredric & Karen Edelstein
Pamela & David Ehret
Andrea & Alexander Ehrlich
Michael and J. Faucher
Benzion Freedman
Eileen & Harry Glass
Joan & Frank Goodman
Helaine & Jack Greenberg
Rhoda & Harry Haber
Gail & Henry Hauptfuhrer
Robert & Rochelle Hirsh
Historic St. Peter’s Church 
Frank Hughes
Janet Kalter & Joseph Schiavo 
Malcolm Kates
George Kelley & Toby Needleman 
George & Delores Lawson

Norm & Sylvia Lieberman
Carl & Sarah Mansfield
Florence Marianni
Janine Matsko
Larry Meehan & Susan Tomita 
Madeline Miller
C.J. Moore
Martha Moore
Roger Moss & Gail Winkler 
Raymond & Margaret Munsch
Matthew & Catherine Pappajohn
Donna Paternoster
Judy Pote
Edward Raffensperger & Arlene
Haugmann 
Cynthia Roth
Marvin & Ruth Sachs
Ellen Schwartz
Bruce & Susan Shapiro
Ellen Shire & Garrett Brown 
William Shoff & Jane Cooper 
Bari Shor
William & Serena Skwersky
Jim Smyth & Jim Rogers 
Sue & Jon Stiklorius
Orhan & Agnes Tuncay
Linda Witt & James Marsh 

$101-$249
James & Patricia Agger
Ira & Rhoda Albom
Bella Vista TownWatch
Jane Biberman
Bobbye Burke
Francisco Carreno
Doris Caspar
Patricia Dowden
Sunny & Julian Feldman
Michael & Mary Floyd
Robert Gill
Michael & Emma Halpert
Kathleen Holtzer
Ronald & Vicki Kramer
Laura Lane & David Devoe 
Philip & Susan Lipkin
John & Sandra Moore
Perry & June Ottenberg
Douglas & Christina Pappajohn
Stephanie Resnick
Ruth & Jerome Rosoff
Sandra Rothman
Georgia Shafia
Irene Shrank
Howard Sudak
Arleen Wolf
Eli & Janet Zebooker
Alfred & Judith Zernik

$100 
Elyse Bartolozzi Morris
Suzanne Batten
Rhoda Biberman
Hans & Cherry Bombeck
Irv Borowsky & Laurie Wagman 
Mel Buckman
Joseph Burke
Sheila Burnstein
Baldo Carnecchia
Bernie Cleff
Jane Cooper & William Shoff 
John Cornell
Enny Cramer
Joan Cramer
Elizabeth Doolan
George and Gail Erhlich
Dr. Julian & Sunny Feldman
Jan Ellen Felman
Jane Fischer
Fishtown Neighbors Assoc.
Front & Vine Associates 
Alessio Giacomucci
Richard Gibson & Elizabeth
Shuttleworth 
Barbara Grabias
Charlotte Heller
Eleanor & Paul Hertel
Arthur & Bobbi Karafin
Frank & Sarah Kern
Bette Jane Kleinbard
Dean Kogan
Leslie LaRocca
Lorna Lawson
Andrea & Daniel Layden
Mai Pai Lok
Herman & Marciene Mattleman
Kathleen McGrann
Ezekiel & Margaret Musleah 
Dick & Liz Ostrander
Giuliana & Bob Pierson
Andrea & Eran Preis
Marcia Rogers
Cynthia Scalzi
George Scarpulla
William & Susan Schwartz
Michael Scolamiero
Gail Sidewater
Garrett Smith
Keith Straw
Norman & Barbara Tomases
Mark & Ruth Valentine
Gail Winkler
Barry Witsen

continued on page 11
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Casino Fund Reaches New Levels

P A G E 10 S O C I E T Y H I L L Reporter

When our neighborhood’s quality of life is threatened,
residents rise to the occasion with their dollars. In 2007

and 2008, a total of 264 donors provided $112,106 in funds
to help us fight the intrusion of casinos. We shout out a BIG

THANK YOU!! We could not be holding off the development
of the casinos without you. Hats off also to Rosanne Loesch,
SHCA board director and fund-raising chair, who devoted
countless hours to this special drive.
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and city officials, casino operators, community
representatives and the Pennsylvania Gaming
Control Board (PGCB) — in an effort to identify
alternative casino locations, and according to a
strict timetable. 

We’re pleased to report that in mid-May,
legislation was introduced in the State House
of Representatives — House Bill #2562. And
as this newsletter goes to press, on June 10,
Senate Bill #1487 was introduced with the
unanimous co-sponsorship of all seven Senators
in the Philadelphia delegation. According to
Senator Fumo, “It is an effort to resolve a
stalemate…but it must be done in a manner
that respects the needs and concerns of the
city and community, not in a way that tramples
their rights.” He committed himself to working
in Harrisburg with Governor Ed Rendell and the
General Assembly to identify financial resources
to offset the cost of relocating the casinos.

State Representative Mike O’Brien has also
taken a strong stance supporting this objective.
He stated: “We are trying to end the standoff
that has created anxiety in communities…. 
It is fair to neither casino investors nor city
residents to allow this to drag on. We are pre-
pared to continue this fight for years, if need
be, to protect our constituents, but I think this
represents our best chance to end the fight.”

A major justification for finding alternate
locations for these casinos is a growing consen-
sus that the waterfront should be developed for
heritage tourism. In fact, we’ve recently learned
that heritage tourism generates more income
than other types. If we were to create a heritage
tourism plan along the waterfront, we would

be capitalizing on the economic engine from
which the city already benefits as home to
“America’s most historic square mile.” 

For example: Did you know that the
proposed site for the SugarHouse casino was
a Revolutionary-era British fort dating from the
1700’s? It was part of a comprehensive defense
system consisting of ten forts manned by British
loyalists fighting against Washington’s army.
Even more surprising is last fall’s remarkable
historical find by archaeological consultants
who discovered 200 prehistoric relics dating from
the late archaic period: 1500 to 8,000 B.C. Indeed,
a lecture held at the University of Pennsylvania
on this exciting find took place early last month. 

Historically Foxwoods is also most significant, as
it was the site of America’s very first naval port.
The Navy Yard — located from Federal Street to
Wharton and from Front Street to the Delaware
River — is only one-half block from the proposed
site for Foxwoods. Warships for the American
Revolution were launched into the river from the
Navy Yard, where the ships were built — just
below Old Swedes Church. Although no archeo-
logical investigations have yet occurred at the
site, who knows what more could be uncovered
along our nation’s most historic waterfront area
— so close to our thriving residential community! 

Our ongoing movement to preserve Society
Hill and neighboring residential communities so
close to America’s historic waterfront welcomes
your participation. If interested in receiving occa-
sional updates and/or joining our efforts, please
inform SHCA’s Casino Committee Chairperson,
Rosanne Loesch, by sending her an email at
loesch10@aol.com. 

No Summer Lull for Casino Re-siting Activists

continued from page 1

Other
Ann & Ken Artz
Michelle Ballet
Margaret Band
Selma Baratz
Kenneth Baron
Penny & George Batcheler
Robert & Shirley Becker
Jerry Belew
Ellin Blumenthal
Hope Broker
Elizabeth Buckley
Diana Burgwyn
Hilda Camitta

Martha Cornog
Murray & Barbara Cowan
Robert DeVoe
Americo Dicicco
Paul George & Norman Bach 
Thomas & Gillian Gilhool
Nancy Halpern
Suzanne Haney
Gaylord & Marianne Lipson Holder
Carol Hutelmyer
Clifford Johnson
Margaret Kalalian
Robert Kay

Mary Ann Keenan & Maxine Munter 
Victoria Kirkham
Christian & Marguerite Lane
Iris Levine
Marianne Lipson & Garylord Holder 
Eugene Lizenbaum
Jerry Lunden
Barbara & Frank Lunden
Lilyan Maitin
Marion Malakoff
Otto Nay
Kathryn Picardo
Ursula Reed

Barbara Rosenberg
Brett Rubinson
Sam & Laura Sadtler
Richard & Susan Salkowitz
Elizabeth Sauer
Barbara Seipe
Herbert Sharp
Ute Simons
Sally Smith
Karen Sternberg
Pamela Sinkler Todd
Andrea Weinstein
Lee Zaslow

Casino Fund Donors

continued from page 10

There is a
growing
consensus that
the waterfront
should be
developed for
heritage tourism.
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$1,000+ 
Jack & Helen Bershad 
Frank & Suzanne Binswanger 
Norman Cohn
Hopkinson House
Independence Place Tower One
Independence Place Tower Two
Arthur & Bobbi Karafin 
George & Sueyun Locks 
Marsha & Richard Rothman 
Bernard Spain 

$500 
Connie Creed Chalfin 
Dream of Romans Movie Production
Steven & Julia Harmelin 
George & Sueyun Locks 
Dan & Rebecca Mathias 
Joan Pileggi 
Ivy Silver & Steven Leshner 

$100-$499 
Jack & Helen Bershad 
H. Craig Lewis 
Herb & Sissie Lipton 
Madeline Miller 
Joan Pileggi 
Gilbert & Cynthia White 
Ele Wood 

Other 
Stanley & Dorothy Abelson
Carole Abercauph
Jean Marie Arduino
Evelyn Bouden
Janet Burnham
Matt DeJulio
Linda & Jeffrey Dunn
Charlotte Fierman
Beth & Jerry Frezel
Paul George

William & Dorothy Harris
Diane Javian
Lisa Karlin
Ernest & Denise Keen
Sandra Kirch
Joan & Jonathan Kleinbard
George Koch
Malcolm Lazin
Charles Landreth
Sue & Philip Lipkin
Roger Moss
Arthur & Barbara Oldenhoff
David & Julianne Patterson
Mike & Marion Pulsifier
Paul & Barbara Schraeder
Marie Scola
Jennifer Trofe
Peter & Nancy Wood

W A S H I N G T O N  S Q U A R E  D O N O R S

Washington Square Donations Reach Record Level

Thanks to the ongoing efforts of Sissie Lipton, Washington Square Committee Chair and SHCA 
Vice President, donations earmarked by residents and businesses to help beautify and maintain

Washington Square have totaled $25,810 for 2008. Our THANKS go to these donors:
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Northeast
200 Locust Cynthia Adams

200 Spruce  George Kelly

300 Spruce (N) Lynn Karoly

SH Towers Fran Newberg          

200 S. Philip Place Ruth Sachs

200 St. James Place Ruth Sachs

200(W)-300 S. 2nd

200-258 S. 3rd Chris Mahoney

260-274 S. 3rd 

200 S. 4th (E) George Zolot

300 St. James Place 

St. Joseph's Way Hedgman Smith

Willings Alley Hedgman Smith

Willings Alley Mews Jennifer Schwartz

Bells Ct. Hedgman Smith

Northwest
St. James Court (WE#1) Daniel Layden

Independence Place2 Sissie Lipton

Independence P1ace1 Matt DeJulio

200 S. 7th Lisa Karlin

S. Washington Sq. Lisa Karlin

Hopkinson House Steve Weixler

Manning Walk (WE#2) Nancy Frenze

400 Spruce (N) Rosanne Loesch

500 Spruce (N) Claire & John Rogers

600 Spruce (N) Martha Levine

700 Spruce (N) Helen Niedermeyer

200 S. 5th Barry Schwartz

200 S. 4th George Zolot

Southeast
100 Spruce 

200 Spruce (S) George Kelly

300 Spruce (S) Lynn Karoly 

100 Delancey Dave Stevens

200 Delancey JoAnn Buller

300 Delancey Tania Rorke

100 Pine Donna & Neil 
Paternoster

200 Pine Judy Koss

300 Pine Dennis Faucher

100 Lombard (N) Norma Van Dyke

100 Lombard (S) Tim Krug

200 Lombard Jeffrey Ingber

300 Lombard Connie Yetke

Blackwell Ct. Kelly Nelson

Stampers Street Kelly Nelson

300 S. Phillip Sandra Williams

300 S. American Laura Temple

300 Cypress Karen Tourian

300-400 Gaskill William Landy

300 S. Front 

500 S. Front Tim Krug

100 Naudain Tim Krug

200-300 S. 2nd Jackie Promislo & 
John Steinhouse

300 S. 3rd Dan & Noreen Diadul

400 S. 3rd Paul Fiala & 
Catherine Van Seggern

300 S. 4th (E) Doris Gunther

Southwest
400 Spruce (S) Rosanne Loesch

500 Spruce (S) Hans Bombeck

600 Spruce (S) Martha Levine

500 Delancey Joan Tropp

400 Cypress Diane Pastor

500 Cypress Jessie Burns

400 Pine Anine Burlingame

500 Pine Wally Wing

600 Pine Yvonne Novak

700 Pine Sheila Paulos

Perth Michele Neff

400 Lombard Leslie LaRocca

500 Lombard Marianne Lipson

Randolph Court 

600 Lombard Dolores Helb

700 Lombard

500 Addison Gina Cohen

600 Addison Dick Ostrander

700 Addison Michele Neff

300 S. 4th (W) Doris Gunther

300 S. 5th Barry Schwartz

300 S. 6th Phil Alperson

400 S. 6th Dick Ostrander

300 S. Lawrence Diane Pastor

400 S. 7th Matt Lorenzi

B L O C K  C O O R D I N A T O R S  

Get to Know Us!

Please get to know your Block Coordinator. They can
be helpful in directing you correctly when a problem

or concern arises. They can also speak on behalf of many

neighbors if you have a concern as a group. If your block
does not currently have a coordinator and you can volunteer,
please contact Martha Levine at marthalev@msn.com.

Wondering About All of the Street Work?

continued from page 1

malfunctioning light, the controls will send a signal to the
Streets Department. To have such a system, streets had to
be trenched in order to install the fiber-optic cable. The next
step is to “saw cut” the sidewalks and to install the new poles
and signals. Sidewalk repair will be done following the
removal of the old poles and installation of the new 20-foot 
(C-post) poles holding the new improved traffic signals. 

Street resurfacing: Some streets (not all) will be
resurfaced, and all handicap ramps will be replaced. 
This is a federal mandate—apparently our existing ramps
do not meet ADA standards. This will mean the loss of bricks
at corner intersections, which will solve some of the problems
of crumbling bricks at the corners, where no homeowner
takes responsibility.

Cobra Lights: To add more light to roadways, some
intersections will get additional lighting in the form of a
30-foot cobra light (called “D” poles). We have just learned
that no new 30-foot cobra lights will be installed in Society
Hill, only replacements for the ones on 5th Street.

Security cameras: This is for vehicular detection, to see
where there is congestion. Targeted for Walnut and South
Street only.

During a meeting at 4th and Spruce Streets with Traffic
Construction Engineer Steve Lorenz, we were told that
the work will start soon and continue through spring 2009.
Looks like we won’t have much peace and quiet, but we
will have the latest technology in traffic signals.

For the latest info visit our website at societyhillcivic.org, and be sure to sign up to receive emails.
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Hopkinson House 
Lisa Schwab
A native Philadelphian, Lisa moved
to Center City to attend Hahnemann
University’s Group Process and Group
Psychotherapy Graduate program. She
has also been a member of the Board
of the Greater Philadelphia Chapter of
the ALS Association. Having worked at
the Philadelphia Corporation for Aging
and the University of Pennsylvania,
Lisa currently works in the scientific
division of Thomson Reuters, where she’s
managed various accounts to provide
scientific research solutions. She loves
the history of our city, the arts, (especially
music), as well as nature, and is grateful
for her Hopkinson House view, where
she looks out over Washington Square,
Independence Hall, the river, and even
Camden.

Independence Place
Jerry Yablin
A lifelong Philadelphia resident, Jerry
was born and raised in Philadelphia,
and raised his family here. He spent
time with a major pharmaceutical
company in the U.S., Philippines and
Canada. He started his own consulting
company — Rx-OTC Consultants in the
late 1980’s, working with domestic and
international companies. He moved to
Center City in 2002 and continues his
consulting, as well as the practice of
pharmacy on a part-time basis. Along
with Dot, his wife, they are happy to
call Society Hill their home and enjoy
the proximity of so many wonderful
cultural and entertainment activities.

Society Hill Towers
Ellen Ravin
A resident of Society Hill Towers
since 1972, Ellen is actively involved in
the Towers’ Community Political Action
Committee. This non-partisan group —
the nation’s only condominium PAC —
works to maintain relationships with
local government officials to insure
that the PAC’s voice is heard. Ellen was
an administrator at Temple University
for more than twenty years and now
works for a consulting firm that serves
clients in the nonprofit sector. She
looks forward to representing Society
Hill Towers with SHCA and fostering
communication and interaction
between the two organizations.

Penn’s Landing Condos 
Michael R. Rochester
Michael has been a human resources
professional for over 40 years. With a
B.S. from RPI and a Master’s in Labor
Relations from Cornell, Michael spent
most of his career working with compa-
nies in need of labor specialists, such
as Goodyear Tire and Rubber, Coleco
Industries and Matchbox Toys. Now 
semi-retired, Michael is a consultant
for the Stephen F. Kempf Company in
Conshohocken and other clients. He
and his wife, Carole Le Faivre-Rochester,
have lived at Penn’s Landing Square
since 2001. Both have been active
in SHCA activities, particularly the 
anti-casino effort and the Dilworth
House campaign. Mike is the father
of three and grandfather of Leora,
in Jerusalem.

St. James Court 
Stacey Ackerman
Stacey has lived in Society Hill
since 1986 and resides at this 44-unit
condominium. She is originally from
Long Island and moved to Philadelphia
to finish her training in ophthalmology
at the University of Pennsylvania’s
Scheie Eye Institute. Loving the city,
she decided to remain here and enter
private practice. In addition to being very
career-oriented, she is an avid golfer and
tennis player. She has belonged to the
Germantown Cricket Club for more than
twenty years, and she is very excited
about becoming involved in issues
affecting our lovely neighborhood.

The St. James
Norman Lieberman
Norm, a retired teacher and athletic
coach for the Philadelphia school
system, has lived in our area for
more than thirty years. He continues
to officiate at track, swimming, and
cross-country events, and is Chief
Coordinator for officials at the Penn
Relays. A national licensed race car
driver with the Sports Car Club of
America, Norm is the first director on
SHCA’s board selected to represent
the recently built and occupied hi-rise
building — the St. James — located
at the corner of 8th and Walnut Streets.
He and his wife, Sylvia, have been
married for 37 years, and together they
have a very strong interest in maintaining
— and when possible, improving —
the quality of life enjoyed by Society
Hill residents.

C O N D O M I N I U M  R E P R E S E N T A T I V E S  
a continuation of Board of Director Profiles from the May/June issue of the Reporter

D O  Y O U  W E L C O M E  E X E R C I S E ?  

The Walkie-Talkies are still at it, 
and we welcome you! 

We remind Society Hillers that
the Walkie-Talkies — an informal

group of ladies who walk throughout
the neighborhood on Tuesday and
Thursday mornings — will continue
throughout the summer. This year-
round activity accommodates those
of us who enjoy a bit of easy-going
exercise. 

If you’re one who would like to give
this non-strenuous healthy, socially
enjoyable exercise a try, just show up
at Three Bears Park on any Tuesday
or Thursday morning — no later than
8:15 a.m. — unless it’s extraordinarily
hot or raining. It’s free and you get to
meet some great neighbors during
these one-hour sessions. See you there? 
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We sometimes are asked, Ò W hy is
tree care so expensive ? Ó

McFarland Tree & Landscape Servi-
ces offers a unique blend of trained,
long-term personnel. Our field tech-
niciansÑmany who have been with
us for a long whi le Ñare skilled in
the latest techniques in arboriculture.
Our newer employees begin training
immediately.You may have spotted
an extra crew person on your job.
He is there to learn the tree-care
operations from our finest foremen.
Our technicians work year round so
we do not lose their expertise.

Safety on the job and quality work,
are the hallmarks of our business.
Training is ongoing every day.
We have regular safety meetings
weekly and full-day safety and
training programs twice a year.

Our office is fully staffed to help you,
our clients.We answer the phone!

Our Arborists still make house calls,
They provide you with valuable nfor-
mation and advice on your plantings,
insect and disease control.We do
follow-up research to give you recom-
mendations for those situations on
your property that are unusual and
may need further study. This counsel
is free!

Our modern, clean and safe fleet is
second to none. A mechanic and two
helpers make sure that we keep our
trucks, equipment and tools in top
condition. Did you know that each crew
visits your property with over $100,000
worth of specialized equipment?

So what does all this mean? Our
staffÕs professional skills and knowl-
edge are very beneficial to you and
your property.We strive to insure that
the investment you make in tree care,
landscaping, and plant health pays
dividends in the years to come.

Safety on the job and quality work
are the hallmarks of our business

Can a sidewalk
be repaired even
if a tree’s roots are
causing upheaval?
We have repaired many brick
walkways and patios in the city.
In most cases we have been able
to use the same brick that is
already in place. Our technicians
do it correctly, removing all the
bricks, shaving/removing roots
that will not jeopardize the tree.

Call Paul the “Tree Guy” for
a no-obligation evaluation.

215-438-3970

Is Your Brick Sidewalk a Liability?

We Create Value for Our Clients

Aerial Rescue Safety Training
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Despite a dreaded prediction of heavy
rain and thunderstorms, Society Hill Open

House and Garden Tour drew a surprisingly
hefty crowd of approximately 275 visitors on
Sunday, May 4, 2008. Our success was clearly
attributable to the change in the weather condi-
tions. Was it poor weather prediction or divine
intervention clearing away the ominous gray
clouds and allowing the sun to shine? 

As a result of a surprisingly strong turnout, a
check for $7,708 was presented to the SHCA by
The Friends of Independence National Historical
Park (FINHP). This amount reflects their new
policy allowing each participating civic associa-
tion to receive 90% of the proceeds, rather than
the traditional two-thirds of past years. The
remaining 10% goes to our co-sponsor, FINHP. 

The Society Hill tours are the only annual
event that directly benefits our association, and
its income has been the third largest source of
revenue over the years. This revenue has been
used for neighborhood improvement projects
benefiting all of us. On the tour were nine private
homes, one large private garden, the Physick
House, and Old Pine Street Church.

Tour coordinators Linda Skale and Martha
Levine would like to take the opportunity to

thank the following for helping make this year’s
tour a successful event:

Thanks to all who opened doors, allowing tour-
goers to see the lovely homes. We know that
the preparation for this event is extremely 
labor-intensive. Your generosity of spirit helps
support our neighborhood association.

Thanks to those who volunteered to host
houses, spending two hours each of their time
for a worthy cause. Everyone who volunteers
says it is a great way to spend two hours —
greeting people in wonderful settings. Volunteers
also receive free tickets for the tour.

We thank Zeke’s Deli for providing tasty sweets
for our refreshment table (at cost prices). 

We also thank Old Pine Church for allowing
us to establish our headquarters there 
each year, and to the Physick House for 
opening its doors to our participants.

Good News! Our spies report overhearing
some tour-goers say that this was the best tour
in years. As a result, five Society Hill neighbors
have already offered their homes for next year’s
tour. This is a first! Or is it divine intervention?

For information, contact Martha Levine,
marthalev@msn.com, 215-629-0727.

D I V I N E  I N T E R V E N T I O N ?   

2008 Open House & Garden Tour a Success

Don’t Be Left 
In the Dark

If you are a renter and your landlord is
not providing adequate security, please

let him know that city ordinance requires
the following minimum lighting standards:

PM-407.4.1.  Outdoor lighting fixture.
Every owner or operator of every multiple-
family dwelling shall provide an outside
light over each street entrance from the
street and in a prominent place in each
side yard and rear yard sufficient to
illuminate and maintain in service
16 square feet (1.49 square meters) of
ground area to the intensity of 3 foot
candles (33 lux). The light shall be turned
on automatically at sunset and shall remain
on until sunrise the following morning.

Cynthia MacLeod Named 
New INHP Superintendent

Cynthia MacLeod has been named Superin-
tendent of Independence National Historical

Park, succeeding Dennis Reidenbach, who was
promoted in September 2007 to Northwest
Regional Director of the NPS. Her duties include
Independence Hall and the Liberty Bell, as well
as about two dozen other locations such as
Thaddeus Kosciuszko National Museum at
3rd and Pine Street.

MacLeod most recently served as Superintendent
of the Richmond National Battlefield Park and
Maggie L. Walker National Historic site in
Richmond, Virginia. While there she expanded
resource preservation and interpretation and
was also heavily involved in the rehabilitation of
historic buildings. Cynthia, a graduate of Duke
University, has a Master’s in architectural
history from the University of Virginia.
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For homes, apartments and condominiums
One room or a house — no job too small!

Call me now! 215-430-0267

U
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E
CHILDREN’S CLOTHING, TOYS

&
G

IFT
S

713 Walnut Street
Philadelphia, PA

NEWBORN TO 12 
BOYS & GIRLS

LAYETTE & GIFT REGISTRY •  WRAPPING & SHIPPING

(215) 625-2655
info@lollilolli.net

Call Conway Interior Painters
Serving Philadelphia, the Suburbs and New Jersey

We work year round!
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Advertising, Public Relations 
Domsky & Simon Advertising 

Banks & Financial Institutions
Citizens Bank

Arts & Crafts
Creative Collective Gallery
Earthlight Images

Book Store
Head House Books

Dance Academy
Society Hill Dance Academy

Fitness & Health
Jason Bailey
Philly Fit (Don Bahr, trainer)
Pine Street Dermatology

Food Supplies
Nicholas Trantas

Graphic Design
Parallel Design

Hair Salons
Salon @ 5th

Hospitals
Pennsylvania Hospital
Society Hill Veterinary Hospital

Historic Institutions/Museums
American Catholic Historical Society 
Atwater Kent Museum
Philadelphia Society for Preservation

of Landmarks

Hotels/Inns
Independence Park Inn
Omni Hotel
Sheraton Society Hill

Insurance/Finance
Ameriprise Financial (C. Stephano)
Bollinger, Inc.
Gannon Coyne & Associates
Merrill Lynch, formerly Advest
The Green Tree Perpetual Assurance Co.
Philadelphia Federal Credit Union

Interior Design
J&L Designs
Weixler Peterson Luzi

Landscapers
McFarland Tree & Landscape Services

Museums/Tourist Attractions
Lights of Liberty 

Painters/Contractors
R. Chobert Decorating

Pharmacy 
Washington Square Pharmacy 

Printers
Media Copy Center

Property Owners Associations
100 Lombard Owners Association
Hopkinson House Owners Association
Independence Place Owners Association
Penn’s Landing Condominium Association
Society Hill Towers Owners Association
Willings Mews Association

Realtors & Real Estate Developers
Allan Domb Real Estate
Prudential, Fox & Roach
Plumer & Associates
Plumer – Izzy Sigman
SUDI Ltd. Partnership

Religious Institutions
Episcopal Community Services
Historic St. Peter’s Church
Mother Bethel AME Church
Old Pine Presbyterian Church
Old St. Joseph’s R.C. Church
Society Hill Synagogue
St. Mary’s Convent
St. Peter’s Episcopal Church

Restaurants & Clubs
Bistro Romano
Downtown Club

Schools
Friends Select School
St. Mary’s Interparochial School
St. Peter’s School

Toys
Happily Ever After

Other Commercial Enterprises
David Bodoff
Linda Brooks
Cal-20 Associates
Terri Grayboyes 
Don Kates & Brian Gordon
Stephen Harmelin
National Watch
Philly Girl Friday
Pinot Wine Accessories
Posel Management
Scott Yorker
Carole Weinstock
Wireless Zone

2008 SHCA Business/Institutional Members

We welcome all local businesses, institutions, professionals and religious institutions to join our organization, as
we are the official voice for all Society Hill. SHCA asks your support and patronage of the following members:

Penn’s Village Is Already Helping Neighbors!

On Sunday, June 1, Penn’s Village began offer-
ing services to the Old City, Queen Village,

and Society Hill communities. The goal of this
nonprofit corporation is to provide support and
services to its members so they will live happy,
healthy and meaningful lives in their own homes.

Penn’s Village, a “volunteer first” organization,
is providing services using talented and carefully
screened volunteers. More than 25 volunteers
have already registered to provide services on
request to the many Charter, household and
individual members who have signed up.
Services can also be provided by vetted
vendors at specially negotiated rates.

During its first month in operation, members
enjoyed the show “The Color Purple” at the
Academy of Music and a private tour and picnic
lunch at Bartram’s Garden. Services provided
over the first month included grocery shopping
trips, daily and weekly check-ins, companion
visits and transportation to doctors’ appointments.

If you are interested in becoming a volunteer or
a member, or learning more about Penn’s Village
and what it has to offer, please contact Tania
Rorke at 215.925.7333 or info@pennsvillage.org.
Also check out our website at Pennsvillage.org.
The heart of Penn’s Village is a neighbor to neigh-
bor endeavor, so we appreciate your interest. 

 



Ms. Mary Jones earned $900 
during her lunch break.

Mary cashed in her unwanted jewelry: 
old bracelets, chains, earrings, watches, charms, etc. 

Crushed, dented, broken, any condition.
At today’s soaring gold prices, it makes good sense.

So, if you are not busy, how about lunch?

As Seen On                                                                                                                   As Seen In

Wolf Jewelers
737 Walnut Street • Philadelphia PA 19106 • 215-925-3025
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Summer in Society Hill is Discovery Time

We, the people of Society Hill live in a
unique urban environment that offers not

only visual harmony and beauty but a diverse
community of neighbors involved in the daily
comings and goings of modern life. Once in
a while we may stop and marvel at the wide
range of cultural institutions and historic sites
within our midst. So it is with great pleasure
that we enclose within this newsletter the
most up-to-date version of BEYOND THE BELL
— a brochure which describes more than
35 institutions within walking distance of
our homes or places of work. 

This colorful brochure and useful map
is published by Philadelphia’s Historic
Neighborhood Consortium, designed by
The Reporter’s designer, Judy Lamirand,
and co-edited by neighbors Bernice
Hamel and Del Connor. Whether your

personal interest is history, art, architecture
or simply an afternoon of educational fun, this
brochure is a valuable resource to keep for
all seasons. We encourage you to share it with
your guests — because, honestly, when was the
last time you visited Independence Hall or the
National Constitution Center? When was the
last time you toured Powel House and Physick
House — the two wonderful house museums
in our neighborhood?

We all do love the summer. It’s a time for travel
and leisure. It’s a time to read the book that’s
been waiting on a shelf for months, or to connect
with friends and family members, and a time to
explore the world. For many of us, particularly
for our children, summer offers the gift of non-
scheduled time — a time to play. So go play
with them at the Fireman’s Hall Museum or the
Betsy Ross House. Be inspired at the American
Philosophical Society or at a nearby historic
house of worship. After all, Philadelphia’s
tradition of diversity and freedom is epitomized,
alive and flourishing, right here in our own
little corner of the world! 

If your "Beyond the Bell" insert is missing, please contact Matt
DeJulio — mattdejulio@aol.com — so he can mail you a brochure.
Copies are available free to SHCA members. For non-members,
a fee of $3 each is requested to cover postage and handling.
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SHCA Finances for 2007-
2008 in Excellent Shape

INCOME
Memberships and

Extra Contributions* $   77,284 45.5%
Washington Square Donations $   22,150 13.0%
House Tours $     5,906 3.5%
Challenge Fund $     1,463 0.9%
Reporter Advertising $   62,843 37.0%
Other $        262 0.2%

Total Operating Income $ 169,908 100.0%

*Includes all extra contributions Except Washington Square

EXPENSES
Administrative Expenses
Contract Services $   20,177 15.2%
Office Rent $     1,740 1.3%
Office Supplies $     1,576 1.2%
Finance $     2,454 1.8%
Telephone $     1,501 1.1%
Website Expense $     6,558 4.9%
Meeting Expense $    734 0.6%
Postage $     5,865 4.4%
Insurance $     2,126 1.6%
Computer $       72 0.1%

Total Administrative Expenses $  42,803 32.1%

Other Expenses
Beautification-Washington Square $   12,245 9.2%
Sidewalk Cleaning $   13,200 9.9%
Street Trees $     1,350 1.0%
House Tours $     1,015 0.8%
Penn's Village $     2,136 1.6%
Clean Up Day $ 725 0.5%
Reporter Expenses $   52,498 39.4%
Miscellaneous/Est, Accruals $     7,183 5.4%

Total Other Expenses $   90,352 67.9%

Total Expenses $ 133,155 100.0%

Surplus/Deficit $  36,753 21.6%

Too Many Paperback
Books on Your Shelves?

The “Used Book Corner” at Independence
Library welcomes your donated books. 

The next time you visit or will be in the vicinity of
our community library — at 7th Street below Market

Street — please donate that extra bag of books you’ve
already read or no longer want and donate it to the library.
Just bring those books to the Circulation Desk. Paperback
fiction, especially mysteries, children’s books, and cook-
books are the most popular. The library will be happy to
receive all your donations, excluding text books, because
all used books that are sold result in pure profit for the
library. This will ultimately result in a greater variety
of books, DVDs and CDs for you to borrow. 
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Welcome Baskets,
Our Gift to You

New in the neighborhood?

If you are a recent, first-time home 
or condo owner in Society Hill, as of 

2007-08, you qualify to receive a Welcome
Basket, a gift from SHCA. Unfamiliar with
this program? After presenting more than
500 baskets, we assume everyone knows
about it, but if you don’t — it is a presenta-
tion, by appointment, of a large basket of
fresh foods, information, and an array of
gift certificates to area restaurants, the-
aters, shops, and more. The value of each
basket and its contents is well over $600,
and it is always a delight to receive. 

Identifying new folks in the neighborhood
can be a challenge, especially those in the
condominiums. So if you are a new home-
owner and have not been contacted, please
get in touch with us for an appointment to
receive a Welcome Basket. We would love
to hear from you and have an opportunity
to welcome you to our great neighborhood.
This concept is so successful that several
of our neighbor communities are planning
to launch their own welcome basket
program based on our model.

SHCA is grateful to several new business
contributors: Sonam, 223 South Street,
a BYOB with an international menu; and
Zot, 122 Lombard Street, an upscale
Belgian pub with an extensive beer
selection. We include Caribou Café and
Bistro Romano, which were inadvertently
omitted from the last issue. As always,
we hope you will help us say “thank you”
to all contributors by patronizing their
businesses. (See list on page 23.)

For information or to receive a Welcome
Basket, contact Chair, Martha Levine, 
at 215-629-0727 or marthalev@msn.com.

“Thanks so much for a very delightful visit,
bringing us a beautiful, generous Welcome
Basket. We feel fortunate to live in such a
caring neighborhood with so much enthusi-
asm and creativity, which makes this area
so very special and livable. Thanks from
the bottom of our hearts.”

Nancy and Dick, Independence Place

Cosmos
Fine Nail Salon

a nail salon
for men & women

Mon-Fri 9:30 am - 7 pm
Sat 9:30 am - 6 pm

21 South 7th Street
215-627-1020

1308 Sansom Street
215-545-5456
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W E L C O M E  B A S K E T  C O N T R I B U T O R S

Check out this list of generous and loyal businesses who continue to provide goods and gift certifi-
cates for SHCA’s Welcome Basket program. Please help us show our gratitude by patronizing them.

Coffee Shops
Old City Coffee, 221 Church Street 
Old City Coffee, Reading Terminal Market
Phila. Java Company, 518 S. 5th Street
Starbucks Coffee Inc., 347 South Street
Starbucks Coffee Inc., 8th & Walnut Streets

Food Stores
Chefs’ Market, 231 South Street
Farm Fresh Express (delivery of organic foods), 607-423-7111
Fork:etc. (prepared foods), 308 Market Street
ShopRite, 29 Snyder Avenue
SuperFresh, 5th & Pine Streets
Whole Foods Market, 929 South Street

Hair Salons
Pileggi on the Square, 717 Walnut Street
Salon @ 5th, 316 S. 5th Street

Restaurants
Amada, 217 Chestnut Street
Ansill Food & Wine, 627 S. 3rd Street
Ava Restaurant, 518 S. 3rd Street
Bistro Romano, 120 Lombard Street
Bridget Foy’s South Street Grill, 200 South Street
Caribou Cafe (French Bistro), 1126 Walnut Street
City Tavern, 138 S. 2nd Street
Creperie Beau Monde, 624 S. 6th Street
Farmacia Restaurant, 15 S. 3rd Street
Fork, 306 Market Street
Joe Pesce Restaurant, 1113 Walnut Street
La Buca Ristorante, 711 Locust Street
Mustard Greens, 622 S. 2nd Street
Panorama Ristorante, 14 N. Front Street
Philadelphia Fish & Company, 207 Chestnut Street
Pizzicato Restaurant, 248 Market Street
Positano Coast Restaurant, 2nd and Walnut Streets
Sonam, 223 South Street
Zot (Belgian cuisine), 122 Lombard Street

Specialty Foods
Homemade Goodies by Roz, 510 S. 5th Street
Metropolitan Bakery at the Metro Café, 15 S. 3rd Street
Naked Chocolate Café, 1317 Walnut Street
Pink Rose Pastry Shop, 630 S. 4th Street
Rita’s Water Ice, 239 South Street
Zeke’s Deli, 318 S. 5th Street

Specialty Shops
Adornamenti (jewelry), 1106 Pine Street
Ethnics Furniture (Indonesian) 928 Pine Street
Happily Ever After (toys), 1010 Pine Street
Head House Books, 619 S. 2nd Street
Linu Boutique (linen items), 1036 Pine Street
Lolli Lolli (children’s’ shop), 713 Walnut Street
Lush (bath products), 1428 Walnut Street
Marmelstein’s Fabric & Trim, 760 S. 4th Street
Paper On Pine, 124 S. 13th Street
Pinot (wine accessories), 227 Market Street
Show of Hands Gallery (crafts), 1006 Pine Street
W. Graham Arader III (fine antique prints, framing), 1308 Walnut Street

Sports Clubs/Fitness Training
M. Jason Bailey, Fitness Professional, 215-901-5816
Philadelphia Sports Club, 220-250 S. 5th Street
SCULPT-Fitness Professional, 215-928-1433

After a four-month hiatus for renovations, 
Roz Bratt, of Homemade Goodies by Roz, has re-opened 
as a pareve kosher bakery. Her delicious cupcakes, mini-breads,
cakes, and pies are as good as ever. So come and say hello at
510 South 5th Street. Closed on Saturdays.

Theaters/Entertainment
Annenberg Center for Performing Arts, 3680 Walnut Street
Arden Theater, 40 N. 2nd Street
Atwater Kent Museum, 15 S. 7th Street
1812 Productions, 215-592-9560
Ghost Tours of Philadelphia, 610-404-8474
Independence Seaport Museum, 211 S. Columbus Blvd.
Lantern Theater Company, 10th and Ludlow Streets
Lights of Liberty, 6th & Chestnut Streets
Mum Puppettheater, 115 Arch Street
National Liberty Museum, 321 Chestnut Street
Pennsylvania Ballet, 1101 S. Broad Street
Philadelphia Chamber Ensemble, Old Pine St. Church
Philadelphia Shakespeare Festival, 2111 Sansom Street
Philadelphia Theatre Company, Suzanne Roberts Theater, Broad & Pine Streets
Philomel Concerts, 215-487-2344
Piffaro, The Renaissance Band, 215-235-8469
Prince Music Theater, 1412 Chestnut Street
Society Hill Playhouse, 507 S. 8th Streets
Chamber Orchestra of Philadelphia, 1520 Locust Street
Philadelphia Chamber Music Society, 215-569-8080
Wilma Theater, 265 S. Broad Street

Other Services
Ananda Spa & Fitness Center, 400 Walnut Street
Judy Moon Massage Therapy, Hopkinson House
Riff Cleaners, 314 S. 5th Street
Society Hill Veterinary Hospital, 2nd & Lombard Streets
Simplified Living LLC (solutions to your needs), 215-813-3506
Worth Collection (women’s clothing), 215-925-8813

“Thank you so much
for all of the goodies…
a great introduction
to this wonderful
neighborhood.”
Liz, Spruce Street
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T E S T  Y O U R  K N O W L E D G E

Where Have I Seen These Historical Markers?

Were you aware that Society Hill, including 
periphery blocks within one block of our 

traditional boundaries, is home to 22 Pennsylvania
Historical and Museum Markers? This represents 
10% of all such markers in the City of Philadelphia.

Test your knowledge of Society Hill 
and see if you can identify the site 
where these markers are located. 
Answers are on page 33, indicating 
location and date of dedication.

1 2 3

4 5 6

7 8 9

continued…
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We Reorganize and Transform
All Closets, Kitchens, Baths, Etc.

CAROLE WEINSTOCK
Professional Organizer

cleantheclutter@comcast.net
856-952-4439

CLEAN THE CLUTTER
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See if you can identify the site where these markers are located. Answers are on page 33.

T E S T  Y O U R  K N O W L E D G E

Where Have I Seen These Historical Markers?

10 11 12

13 14 15

16 17 18

continued…

continued from page 25
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90% 
of My
Business
Comes from
Referrals

Family • Friends • Neighbors
Satisfied Customers

Other Realtors

Rosemary Fluehr, GRI
Associate Broker

215-440-8195 – Direct
215-627-6005 – Office

rosemary.fluehr@prufoxroach.com

530 Walnut Street
Suite 260
Philadelphia, PA 19106
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T E S T  Y O U R  K N O W L E D G E

Where Have I Seen These Historical Markers?
See if you can identify the site where these markers are located. Answers are on page 33.

Here are some additional
markers of interest not 
part of the Historical
Marker Program:

Pineapple
finial on
wrought
iron banis-
ter, iconic
symbol of
hospitality
during
Colonial
days.

Walnut Street Prison

Stood just east of here, 
1775-1838.

SHCA is tracking down 
why this marker is missing

and when it will be 
replaced.

continued from page 27

19 20 21

22 23 24

25 26 St. Mary’s Marker 27 
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PAMELA D.  LAWS 

 

ABR,  ALHS,  SRES,  ASP

215.790.5688 |  pam.laws@prufoxroach.com 

215.546.0550

W W W . P H I L A D E L P H I A P R O P E R T I E S . N E T

An independently owned and operated member of the Prudential Real Estate Affiliates, Inc.

DESTINATION: HOME

Top 6% of all Realtors in Prudential Network Nationwide

Accredited Luxury Home Specialist

Diamond Award

When you are
selling your home 

or buying a new one, 
do so with someone 
who lives, knows &

sells Center City!

R E C E N T  S A L E S
200 Locust #3D, #3E, #3F
238 S. Third #2
238 S. Third #3
1013 N. Fourth
325 S. Second (in 4 days)
241 S. Third
233 S. 6th #2311

Buyer and Seller Representation
Call for a market property valuation

jstephano@plumerre.com 
janstephano.com 

226 South Street
Philadelphia, PA 19147

215.922.3600 x219

Jan Stephano
ABR, ASR

Your Neighbor
38 Years 

Your Realtor
21 Years 



Remember that each contractor listed 
has been highly recommended by a 

Society Hill neighbor.
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S O C I E T Y  H I L L  L I S T  O F  C O N T R A C T O R S

Is Your Home Prepared for the Summer?

It’s summertime and, just as we change
our wardrobe to accommodate the warm

weather, we should think about necessary
maintenance of our homes. It is also a good
time to prepare for the fall, since contractors
tend to get booked during the busy season.

Air Conditioning
If you have central air conditioning, every
household should have a qualified HVAC
contractor check out the system so that
it is clean and works efficiently. It is an added
cost but will save money in the long run.

Security System
Unless you have a few Pit Bulls at your home, a
security system is a “best bet” to keep intruders
out. Security systems are definitely a deterrent
to intruders who look for easy uncomplicated
entry into a home. Remember to arm the system
when you go to sleep and when away from the
house.

Sidewalks
We have an epidemic of uneven sidewalks here
in Society Hill, and it is up to all homeowners
to fix their own. More of us will be walking
outdoors in the warmer weather, so there is
a greater chance of trip and fall incidences.
Check your sidewalk and have a brick expert
make the necessary repairs to avoid liability
for any injuries incurred.

Outdoor Lighting
Make sure you have a front door light that
works — preferably on a timer or sensor so
that it turns on after dark and off during the
day time. Warm weather tends to generate
an increase in crime, and it has been proven
that good lighting deters crime. Keep lights
Ωn from dusk to dawn! Use the highest
wattage bulb that your fixture will allow —
at least 60 watts. Since most break-ins occur
from back entrances, be sure to install and
use a back door light. In addition, a great
device to ward off intruders is a motion
detector which blasts 100 watts of light 
if anyone appears behind your house. 

Exterior House Painting
If your shutters and trim are peeling or
cracking, this is the time to hire a professional
painter. Exposed wood will deteriorate and
look unsightly if left unpainted and will cost
more to repair later. 

The Society Hill List of Contractors 
is a great resource if you are looking to 
do any  work on your home. And it is 
free to all SHCA members! 

To receive a list, by mail only (sorry, 
no email or fax), contact Martha Levine,
marthalev@msn.com, 215-629-0727.

R. Chobert Decorating Co.
Painting/Wallcovering

Interior/Exterior

Creating Beauty Since 1967

Rupert Chobert
641 Reed Street

215.389.7788 tel
267.977.7443 cell
215.755.6655 fax
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Center City District 
Lunchtime Concert Series 
presented by TD Banknorth

Wednesday, July 9
60s Rock
Mellon Independence Center
701 Market
Noon - 1:30 p.m.
FREE

Wednesday, August 6
Gil Brewster Band 
(Classic Rock)
The Curtis Center, 
6th and Walnut
Noon - 1:30 p.m.
FREE

Every Wednesday,
Discounted drink prices 
and half–price appetizers 
5 - 7 p.m.
At the following nearby restaurants:
Joe Pesce, 1113 Walnut 
La Scala’s, 615 Chestnut 
Marathon Grill, 929 Walnut
Morarity’s, 1116 Walnut 
Ristorante LaBuca, 711 Locust 
The Irish Pub, 1123 Walnut

For more information about these and
other events, visit www.CenterCityPhila.org

Summer Clay Camps 
Let your kids have good clean fun
getting messy with clay this summer.
The Clay Studio is offering a variety of
summer clay camps available for kids
from age six and up.

Weeklong camps meet for 3 hours, 
9 a.m. - 12 noon, or 1 - 4 p.m.

Cost: $145 members of Clay Studio;
$155 for non-member. For additional info
call Wendy at 215-925-3453 x 14 or email
wendy@theclaystudio.org 

Events at Penn’s Landing

Saturday - Sunday July 5-6 
Taste of Philadelphia
Sample your favorite restaurants’ food
and enjoy outdoor entertainment
11 a.m - 7 p.m. 
FREE

Saturday - Sunday July 5-6 
Super Scooper All-You-Can-Eat
Ice Cream Festival 
$5 donation

Saturday - Sunday July 12-13 
Hispanic Festival
12 noon - 8 p.m.
FREE

Sunday, July 20 
Southeastern Cherokee Celebration
12 noon - 6 p.m.
FREE

Saturday - Sunday July 26-27 
FAM JAMS 
The “I Can’t Believe It’s Free” 
Concert Weekend for kids 
of all ages
FREE

Saturday, Aug 2 
ACANA African Festival 
12 noon - 8 p.m.
FREE

Saturday, August 10 
Festival of India
12 noon - 8 p.m.

Sunday, August 17 
Carribean Festival
12 noon - 8 p.m.

Saturday - Sunday August 23-24 
Unity Weekend
12 noon - 8 p.m.

Saturday, Aug 30 
Radio 104.5 Concert
3 p.m. - 9 p.m.

Kahn Park Concerts
11th and Pine

Wednesday, July 16 
The Fabulous Shpielkehs
A multigenerational Klezmer band
Rain date, July 17
7:30 p.m.
FREE

Wednesday, August 13 
Zydeco-A-Go-Go
Louisana dance music with Creole and
Cajun influences. 
7:30 p.m.
Rain date: Thursday, August 14
FREE

National Consitution Center
6th and Arch

Wednesday, July 16 
The Legacy of 1808: 
Slavery and the Literary Imagination
Part of a series of public conversations
examining slavery through fiction and
scholarship, with two prominent authors.
Admission FREE, reservations required. 
215-409-6700

Atwater Kent Museum
15 S. 7th Street

Ongoing Exhibit
Experience Philadelphia
Anchored by the world’s largest map of the
City, the gallery highlights the impact of
geographic environment, immigration, eco-
nomic development and decisions of city
government on the historical development
of Philadelphia.

Ongoing Exhibit
How Philly Works: Streets
as Barometers of Urban Life

Program every Friday
Quest for Freedom
2 p.m. , Call 215-685-4830 for more info

Summer Events of Interest
A L L  E V E N T S  A R E  C L O S E  T O  S O C I E T Y  H I L L

Here are the locations and dedication dates
of the each of the markers. How well did
you do? Those who answered more than
80% correctly are true Society Hill fans.

1 212 S. 4th Street, d. unknown
2 800 block of Pine Street, d. 1954
3 800 block of Spruce Street, d. 1957
4 NW corner of 3rd & Pine, d. 1967
5 5th Street, South of St. James Place,

d.1984
6 336 Lombard Street, d. 1990
7 6th & Lombard Streets, d. 1991

8 166 S. 2nd Street, d. 1991
9 SE Corner of S. 3rd & Thomas Paine

Place, d. 1992
10 6th and Lombard Streets, d. 1992
11 536 Pine Street, d. 1992
12 6th & Rodman Streets, d. 1995
13 260 S. 9th Street, d. 2000
14 715 Spruce Street, d. 2000
15 808 Locust Street, d. 2000
16 2nd Street near Walnut, d. 2000
17 240 S. 4th Street, d. 2000
18 NW corner of 5th & St. James 

Street, d. 2004

19 Front Street, between Walnut & 
Chestnut, d. 2005

20 SE corner of 6th & Lombard Streets,
d. 2005

21 631 Pine Street, d. 1991
22 6th Street, near Walnut, d. 1992

Other markers of interest:

23 129 Spruce Street
24 429 Spruce Street
25 217 Spruce Street
26 S. 4th Street near Locust Street
27 707 Pine Street

H I S T O R I C A L  M A R K E R S  Q U I Z  A N S W E R S
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Mary Genovese Colvin
Broker Associate

Over 29 years of residential experience
offering aggressive marketing for

your property.

Talk (215) 806-1500
Office (215) 440-8198

Margaux Genovese Pelegrin
Sales Associate

Talk (215) 205-2400
Office (215) 521-1564

Townhouse
or

Condominium
“We provide creative solutions to meet today’s Real Estate Challenges”

An Independently Owned and Operated Member
of the Prudential Realty Affiliates Inc. 

215-893-9800

"The Lippincott" Society Hill
Custom Condominium/Doorman Building

2200 sq ft, 2 B/R, Library & Parking
$1,760,000

Washington Square West
Franklin Manor Condominiums

Custom 1BR+Den
From $299,000

For more information about our listings Visit Us:
www.MaryOnTheSquare.com
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I N T E R I O R  D E S I G N :  P L A Y I N G  P E R C E P T U A L  T R I C K S

Smaller Is Bigger 
B Y  J O S E P H  G .  B R I N N       

Japanese bonsai trees are cultivated miniature
versions of tall, mature tree species. By virtue

of their fine detail and vital character, they pull
us into their sphere of influence. A bonsai placed
in a room plays a perceptual trick, reversing our
sense of scale such that the room seems bigger
by comparison.

Scale is an all-important yet elusive element of
architectural design. Spend a day in the thrilling
canyons of Manhattan, return to the intimate
row-house-lined streets of Philadelphia, and
gauge your own reactions. These two experi-
ences could hardly be more different. The
question is: What kind of scaled environment
does your own home afford you?

Generally, for interiors, there is a sort of
unconscious counter-response at play. If a space
is very large, one looks for an area of refuge or
relief. If a space is very small, one looks for an
“escape” or perceptual increase in scale. 

Perhaps your home has less pronounced
spatial contrasts. 

• Consider changing the rhythm of ceiling
heights. Compression and release of space
would be more dynamic.

• Open a new view — a glimpse from one
room to the next.  

• Concealed lighting will provide a mysterious
source of glowing light without the revelation
of scale from visible light fixtures. 

• Look at an existing space differently —
convert a walk-in storage closet into a
master bathroom or home spa.

• Install a new venting picture window to
merge the interior with garden exterior
for a sense of greater expanse. 

Smaller is bigger — without huge effort or
expense. Bonsai Architecture? Maybe that’s
the ticket to gracious urban living. 

Joseph G. Brin is a
Philadelphia architect
specializing in
residential design.
jbrin@brinarchitect.biz
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In Society Hill Real Estate

One Name. One call.

IIIIzzzzzzzzyyyy  SSSSiiiiggggmmmmaaaannnn
Phila Board of Realtors 

Diamond Award Winner 2006

Outstanding service & results. 
Every time.

Recent Sales 
706-08 Marshall St 2 Liberty Pl #4102

228 Locust St 1243 S Philip St

Current Listings 
126 Delancey St Unit 225, Pier 5

615 Pine St 343 S 4th St
524 Kauffman St

Call Izzy Sigman

215-922-3600 x 228 Office
215-806-6958 Mobile

226 South Street
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M E M B E R S H I P  N E W S

Membership Application

Name 

Address Apt. # 

City, State, Zip 

Home Phone 

Work Phone 

Your Email 
(print clearly) 

IMPORTANT: Today most everyone communicates via email. Please be sure that we have
your current email address — so that you can receive important updates between publi-
cation of our community newsletter. All SHCA emails will be judiciously screened, and
rarely will we send emails more than once a week. This convenient, 21st-century system
helps save our civic association postage costs while keeping you regularly informed.

Residential Memberships Business Memberships
O  $ 1,000 Benjamin Franklin Benefactor O  $100 Institutions—

O  $ 500 Washington Benefactor 5+ employees

O  $ 300 Jefferson Benefactor O  $  60 Institutions— 

O  $ 150 Georgian Grantor fewer than 5 employees

O  $ 100 Federal Friend

O  $ 50 BASIC HOUSEHOLD MEMBERSHIP 

O  $ 40 Senior/Student

Additional Contributions:
$________ Washington Square Beautification $________ Franklin Lights

$________ Sidewalk Cleaning/Graffiti Removal $________ McCall School

$________ Society Hill Reporter $________ Street Trees

$________ Town Watch/Safe and Sound $________ Three Bears Park

$________ Zoning/Historic Preservation $________ Penn’s Village

$________ No Casinos Near Neighborhoods

Total Enclosed $____________________

O  Charge VISA/MasterCard:

Number Exp Date 

Signature

The following topics are of special interest to me. I welcome receipt of email
updates on these topics.

O Clean-Up Day     O Washington Square O Zoning & Historic Preservation 

O Franklin Lights    O Social Events      O Fund-raising 

O Dilworth House   O Property Taxes O Stamper Square/NewMarket 

O Reporter O Casino Issues O Local crime incidents & alerts 

Return completed application to: 
Society Hill Civic Association
P.O. Box 63503, Philadelphia, PA 19147

S O C I E T Y  H I L L  C I V I C  A S S O C I AT I O N
SHCA Membership
Reaches 1,019

As of early June, a total of 1,019
members belong to SHCA — 896

renewals and 123 new members. We are
still waiting to hear from 111 members
whose memberships have lapsed.

Remember that this year it is easier than
ever to renew.  You can either mail us a
check, send us your credit card number,
or visit our website and pay by PayPal.  

Last year we ended up with 1,062 members,
so if all 2007 members whom we have not
heard from send in their renewal, we will
end up with well past last year’s total.

Most of SHCA’s  budget is provided through
membership dues, so please send in your
renewal today, or please join if you are not
a current member. Extra contributions are
always welcome and may be earmarked for
your preferred activities. Remember, you
can now renew by going to our website and
using PAY PAL, or by filling out the applica-
tion on this page with VISA or MasterCard
information or enclosing a check.

Franklin Lights Update

You must be wondering: “When will
the Franklin Light poles be painted?”

Please be patient, as we have had a delay.

As reported in the last issue, we were
gearing up for a May/June painting of half
of the neighborhood’s lights. Unfortunately,
there has been so much unanticipated street
work — the trenching of Society Hill, with
the accompanying trucks, noise and dust
flying everywhere — that the painting must
be postponed until October, because wet
paint and flying dust do not mix well.

We apologize to those who are awaiting
the last phase of the Franklin Light project
so that our lights will be truly beautiful.
For those of you who had asked for com-
memorative plaques, rest assured that
the plaques will be erected as soon as
the painting is completed and dry. 

For comments or questions, contact Franklin
Lights Chair, Martha Levine, 215-629-0727
or marthalev@msn.com.
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N  O  T  E  W  O  R  T  H  Y    N  E  I  G  H  B  O  R  S

B Y   D A V I  D   W O O D S

Bridget Foy

This column, now approaching some
50 Noteworthy Neighbor interviews, has

featured pre-Boomers (those born before 1946);
Boomers (1946 to 1964); and Generation Xers
(1965 to 1976). Now it’s time to single out one of
the 75 million so-called Millennials — youngsters
born between 1977 and 1998.

One such is the eponymous Bridget Foy. And
even though the popular local restaurant of that
name isn’t specifically situated in Society Hill —
a criterion for being featured in “Noteworthy
Neighbors” — Bridget is a Hiller, since she
lives at 2nd and Delancey Streets.

This 25-year-old happens to fit many of the
“noteworthy” characteristics of Millennials: 
self-inventive, individualistic, willing to rewrite
the rules, capable of multitasking. The latter
is surely true of her work at the restaurant
her father, John, opened in 1978 … and which
was named for her when she was four. There,
she serves as bookkeeper, payroll manager
and hostess. She also oversees the kitchens
and menu choices. “Unlike in the corporate
world,” Bridget says, “I have to fill many
roles; no two days are alike.” Multitasking!

But she came well prepared. John and her artist
mother, Bernadette, sent her off to the renowned
Johnson and Wales University in Providence,

Rhode Island, where she earned
a degree in hospitality manage-
ment — as the school’s slogan
is: “a culinary education without
compromise.” But even before
that, Bridget had worked in the
kitchens of ‘her’ restaurant from
the age of seven … and subse-
quently as a server and bartender.

After graduating from college, she
studied in Belgium for a summer,
and then worked for restaurant
groups in Manhattan. Nowadays,
she returns to New York once a
month to check out that city’s
restaurant scene. Restaurant

Bridget Foy’s durability, she believes, is
its capacity for continuous change. 

And how does the real Bridget Foy escape that
other Millennial feature — the 24/7 lifestyle?
Not too easily, it seems. “I’d like to run the
restaurant and then start another,” she says.
True, she likes to travel, and enjoys 60’s soul
music and reggae with boyfriend, Paul, who
is also a restaurant manager. In her free time
Bridget works out regularly, and she is learning
how to box. And as you might imagine, her taste
in food is eclectic. But she’s certainly not equi-
vocal about her favorite drink — champagne! 

Maybe Bridget, as you’ll readily see from the
photograph, is not only truly feminine and
becoming, but also remembers Lord Byron’s
famous quote: “A woman should never be seen
eating or drinking, unless it be lobster salad
and champagne — the only true feminine
and becoming viands.” 

What you may not discern from her photo
is the charm and eloquence of this personable
(and — yes — eponymous) Millennial when
being interviewed by a pre-Boomer for 
his “Noteworhy” column.

David Woods can be reached at
david.woods@rxcomms.com

The eponymous
neighbor and
her namesake
restaurant.
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Neighborhood Party Draws a Large Crowd 
and Ends with a Rainbow! 

B Y  N A N C Y  F R E N Z E

More than sixty neighbors attended a
social gathering sponsored by Washington

Square East Condominium Two on May 22nd.
Families of the 500 block of Spruce Street and
Manning Walk enjoyed delicious food, fine wine
and animated conversation. (Incidentally, the
north side of the 500 block of Spruce Street is
experiencing a baby boom — with three new-
borns, another due in July, and three little ones
under the age of two.)   

Party plans were coordinated by Sharon Haynie,
Ruth Treatment, Garrett and Judy Smith, Rosa
Lazinger, Hans and Cherry Bombeck, and
myself. Sara Garonzik and James Di Fonzo
and Cynthia and Marcelo Parravicini provided
tables for food and drink.

One busy resident commented that after living
here for six years he was meeting his neighbors
for the first time. A guest who knows a good time 
when she sees one observed the party from her
apartment at Independence Place and came down to join us. 

The party that began with a sun shower ended with a beautiful rainbow!

Partygoers gather on the steps at Manning Walk. photo by Stanley Frenze

         


